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Dear Sen. Osten, Sen. Formica, Rep. Walker, and Rep. Ziobron: 
 
Under C.G.S. Section 2-53l, OFA is required to maintain an on-line searchable database 
of state expenditures and to annually report on the database to the Appropriations 
Committee including any recommendations for improvement.   
 
This is the fourth annual status report for the on-line searchable database known as 
Transparency CT.1 The site, which is located at transparency.CT.gov2 went live in June 
2011 with the inclusion of FY 10 data.  The site now includes seven years (FY 10 – FY 16) 
of expenditure data.  In 2016, the website had 156,599 visitors from over 140 countries.3   
 
The database4 includes expenditures for all funds (appropriated and non-appropriated) 
including employee compensation, contracts, vendors, grants, and pensions.  For FY 16, 
the data that is available on the transparency website includes total expenditures of 
$39.2 billion.   
                                                
1PA 12-1 (JSS) modified the reporting requirement for the searchable database by making it an annual, rather than 
quarterly requirement, beginning on January 15, 2013. (See Appendix A) 
2A link to the site is also provided on the OFA website homepage.   
3 Since its inception, transparency.CT.gov has had over 700,000 visitors.  
4The primary source of information for the searchable database is the state’s accounting system CORE-CT, in 
addition to vendor payment information for the Board of Regents and UConn. Pension payment information is 
provided by the Office of the State Comptroller. 

http://www.transparency.ct.gov/


  

Site Rating 
U.S. PIRG (the Federation of state Public Interest Research Groups) publishes an annual 
evaluation of state transparency websites in its Follow the Money report. The report 
identifies each state’s transparency portal and evaluates the scope and accessibility of 
data. In 2012, the Office of the State Comptroller developed the OPEN CT website.5 
Though the state has two transparency sites, U.S. PIRG rates only one. Since 2014, U.S. 
PIRG selected OPEN CT as the primary state transparency site. U.S. PIRG gave OPEN 
CT an “A” rating in 2015 and 2016; up from a “B” rating in 2014.  

Recommendations 
It seems reasonable that in order to develop the best transparency site, resources should 
be dedicated to developing one site. A governing board or oversight body would be 
helpful to assist in providing guidance.   
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5http://www.osc.ct.gov/openCT.html 



  

Appendix A 

 

Connecticut General Statutes Section 2-53l 

Electronic databases showing state expenditures. (a) On or before July 1, 2011, the 
legislative Office of Fiscal Analysis shall establish and maintain searchable electronic 
databases on the Internet and located on said office's Internet web site for purposes of 
posting state expenditures, including state contracts and grants. 

(b) Each budgeted agency, as defined in section 4-69, shall submit, in a timely manner, 
any information requested by the legislative Office of Fiscal Analysis for the purpose of 
establishing and maintaining the electronic databases. 

(c) On or before January 15, 2013, and annually thereafter, the legislative Office of Fiscal 
Analysis shall report, in accordance with section 11-4a, to the joint standing committee 
of the General Assembly having cognizance of matters relating to appropriations and 
the budgets of state agencies on the establishment and maintenance of the electronic 
databases, with any recommendations for improving or expanding the operation or 
capacity of such databases. 

(d) Following the establishment of the electronic databases, the Auditors of Public 
Accounts shall review the procedures and security used to develop the electronic 
databases and report, in accordance with section 11-4a, any findings or 
recommendations based on such review to the joint standing committee of the General 
Assembly having cognizance of matters relating to appropriations and the budgets of 
state agencies. 

(e) Nothing in this section shall be construed to require a state agency to: (1) Create 
unavailable financial or management data or an information technology system that 
does not exist, or (2) disclose consumer, client, patient or student information otherwise 
protected by law from disclosure. 

 

 

 


